GOVERNOR’S COMMISSION ON COMMUNITY-BASED ALTERNATIVES

FOR INDIVIDUALS WITH DISABILITIES’
HEALTH CARE COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
April 17, 2015 – 10:00 AM
Center for Disabilities Studies, Newark, DE
PRESENT:  Jerry Gallucci, MD, DHSS-Co-Chair; Eileen Sparling, CDS/UD-Co-Chair; Helen Arthur, Health Care Commission; Evan Brown, CDS/UD; Susan Campbell, DMS/Birth to Three; Phyllis Guinivan, CDS/UD; Lisa Graves, DDDS; Elisha Jenkins, DVI; Jae Chul Lee, CDS/UD; Barbara Lewis, DMMA; Kara Magane, CDS/UD; Kathleen Mahoney, DMMA; Karen McGloughlin, DPH; Greg McClure, DPH (via phone); Kathleen Mahoney, DMMA; Carol Morris, DHSS-DSAAPD; Chris Oakes, DHSS-DSAAPD; Carolanne O’Brien, DOL/WIPA; Jill Rogers, DSAAPD; Arlene Smalls, MD/Christiana Care; and Kyle Hodges, Staff.   
CALL TO ORDER:  
Eileen called the meeting to order at 10:05 am.  Everyone introduced themselves.    
APPROVAL OF THE DRAFT MINUTES:

A motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the February 20, 2015 minutes as amended as follows:  Change Center for Disabilities Studies to CDC (page 2, last paragraph) and  change Health Care Coalition to Oral Health Coalition (page 1 – last paragraph – 3rd sentence).  
ADDITIONS OR DELETIONS TO THE AGENDA
· Meeting Schedule
BUSINESS
State Innovation Model and Delaware Center for Health Innovation

Eileen introduced Jill Rogers (DSAAPD).  Eileen stated that Jill was previously the Executive Director of the Delaware Health Care Commission.  Jill gave a presentation on Delaware’s State Health Care Innovation Plan.  A PowerPoint presentation was included in the meeting packet.  Jill also spoke about how this initiative can link with the Health Equity Plan.  Jill gave a brief background on a CMS grant opportunity that Delaware applied for two years ago.  CMS is looking at ways to achieve the triple aim (better health, better quality of health care and lower costs) in different venues.  She said that the Center for Medicare & Medicaid Innovation thinks if the right stakeholders, health systems payors, advocates, State agencies work together, changes could be made to achieve the triple aim.  Jill said that Delaware won a grant in 2013 and submitted a deliverable, which is the Health Care Innovation Plan.  Another grant opportunity came up in which States could test their Plan; the grant was made available in the fall of 2014 in the amount of $35 million over a four-year period.  Jill noted that this was significant because it was based on the quality of the Plan and not just the population.  The four-year project began in February 1, 2015.  
Jill said it will cost $130 million to accomplish the Plan over the four-year period.  The plan is to put the Plan into action and find out if all the changes really have an impact on the health of Delawareans, on the quality of the health care they receive and reduce costs.  She thinks Delaware will eventually reap approximately half a billion dollars in savings between now and 2025.  

Jill then reviewed her PowerPoint presentation.  She spoke about the complexity of the system, which makes it difficult for patients and providers to navigate the system.  Jill noted that when individual people were able to break through the barriers, high quality care was given.  She spoke of increased costs in health care premiums, co-pays, and in health care costs across the board.  Providers lack time and resources to proactively coordinate care.  Community organizations face budget constraints and difficulty coordinating with care providers to help those most in need.    

Jill reviewed the following facts:

· 4.3% of adults considered suicide in 2011.
· 1 in 5 Delawareans are smokers.
· Health care costs consume 22.4% of the State budget.
· Health care costs are growing at 6% per year.

· Per capital costs are 25% higher than average.

· 31.1% of Delawareans are obese.

· Diabetes incidence rate of 11.1%.

Eileen noted that these numbers would be higher for persons with disabilities.  Jill reviewed the vision for each patient, including:     providers understanding their complex needs and work together to make sure they receive the best care, care coordinator reaches out to them to help them manage their health; easier access to appointments and fewer repeat visits; have a personal relationship with primary care provider; have support in the community to live a healthy lifestyle and make healthy choices.  

Jill reviewed the core elements of Delaware’s strategy as follows:

· Change the way that we pay for health care to link provider payments to better quality and better management of costs.

· Support primary care providers to work with care teams to help high-risk patients gain better access and engage with the health system.

· Build healthier communities through “Healthy Neighborhoods” (local communities that come together to form a multi-stakeholder coalition to tackle important health needs.
· Strengthen the health care workforce through training and capability building.

· Build IT tools and resources to provide the right information to right people at the right time.  

Jill spoke about the approach to coordinated care delivery, including risk stratification and care planning using a team-based care system which results in practice transformation support and care coordination support; she gave examples on how this would work.  The team could include the following:   behavioral health provider, specialist, PCP, patient, care coordinator, community health worker, family pharmacist.  

Jill spoke about Healthy Neighborhoods Program and stated that these will be the foundation of Delaware’s plan for population health.  She commented that this is in the early stages.  The goals include:   enable health behavior, promote prevention and support better access to care.  Core areas of focus include obesity, diabetes, smoking and other health priorities.  The structure would be organized around local communities of 50-100K residents and at least one health system and a FQHC (Federally Qualified Health Center) included in each neighborhood.  They have been discussing communities to self-define at a smaller level and then aggregate to the larger numbers.  Jill added that the future design of the Healthy Neighborhoods and the process involved are currently being worked on.  Dr. Gallucci commented about the Behavioral Health Office being centered in the illustration and the attention currently given to integrated behavioral health and primary care.  He added that it would seem to make more sense to approach behavioral health in a more integrated type of model and that the future of behavioral health is to become an integrated service as part of overall health and not stand alone.  Jill commented it was good to highlight this point.  She said that one of the things that came out of delivery system discussions and healthy neighborhood was that there will be many opportunities and ways for providers to end up deciding to get together to provide truly comprehensive and integrated care.

Jill spoke about a multi-stakeholder approach in designing the system, including public-private approach with statewide multi-stakeholder participation and having an open and transparent process.  The Delaware Center for Health Innovation (501(c) nonprofit will carry the work forward.  Additional information about the Center for Health Innovation can be found on the following website:  http://dhss.delaware.gov/dhss/dhcc/dchi.html.  Jill commented that she was interested in getting feedback from the Committee, especially regarding the delivery system and Healthy Neighborhoods.  
Dr. McClure asked for a brief synopsis on the process the stakeholders should follow to have their players considered by the Board.  He gave an example of one of the Commission’s objectives being to create a surveillance system and how would that be brought to the attention of the Board and would also include a fiscal note.  Jill commented that the best way is to attend Delaware Center for Health Innovation meetings (held on the first Wednesday of every month at the U/D Star Campus and listed on the website).  She added the grant is executed by the Delaware Health Care Commission and the funding from CMMI is administered there.  There is a very specific budget around what the $35M will be spent on over the next four years.  Dr. McClure asked how specific the budget will be.  Jill gave examples of upcoming initiatives that will be funded by the CMMI work.  The DHCC issued a Request for Information about Practice Transformation and Care Coordination work in December-January.  There needed to be an understanding on what is important to providers, what resources are needed when delivering care differently, coordinating care differently and what kinds of resources are needed to retool their practices and manage their patient population.  Jill anticipates over the next four-six weeks issuing an RFP for bidding on Practice Transformation and what they would do to support providers; there would also be a request for qualifications.  Jill stated that an RFP would be issued in the next two-three months on workforce; this would include creation of a statewide residency program consortium to support organizations that are developing physician and provider residency programs.  She commented that there will be more over time and noted that funding from SIM is subject to the same procurement rules of any State or government funding.  Dr. McClure asked if State agencies, for example, Medicaid, could be vendors.  Jill responded that she does not envision such.  

Eileen spoke about attending one of the Clinical Care Committee meetings.  One of the issues discussed was how to recruit practices to sign up to be part of this practice.  She asked about the mechanism of how this works and the challenges seen of providers not necessarily seeing technical issues of accessibility as direct value to them for the at-risk population we are concerned about.  Jill commented that the recruitment of practices is specifically intended for participation in tests on what has been developed around a provider’s scorecard.  Jill noted that every payor has a scorecard.  The Clinical Care Committee is also working on the Practice Transformation and Care Coordination elements.  There will be vendors from which they can choose and vendors must cover certain items to help providers change their practice.  Different curricula will be provided to the practices.  Money will go to the providers of the technical assistance, not to the practice.  Jill said that this Committee can provide feedback regarding the care delivery structure on what we should we can require the providers of TA to include specifics in the modules on what would be included in accessibility education when practices are supported adequately.  Eileen asked about the vendors who would provide Practice Transformation.  She referenced a Summary Report that showed responses submitted on Practice Transformation and some were very focused on software management support of practices and more on coaching focused vendors.    Jill spoke about the detail design currently being worked on who needs what gets established.  Also, they have been discussing those who have already invested in making changes in their practice.  These folks may move through the transformation process more quickly. 

Dr. Gallucci said that he had the impression that the Center for Health Innovation was not much interested in getting proposals on pilot projects for new and innovative programs.  Jill commented that was correct, but if a vendor had a capacity to provide a service defined within the grant or beyond, the Health Care Commission, as keeper of those funds, is very interested in understanding who might be capable of doing different kinds of things.   Jill noted that there is a significant amount of activity around patient centered medical home and how to do things differently.  Kyle spoke about the $35 million dollars over four years and the other $130 million.  He asked about the commitment from providers of the $130 million.  Jill commented that there is much agreement in principle and there will be more detail design known over the spring and summer.   She said that $130 million is the total, with $35 million coming from the grant.  She added that $60 million of the $130 million are care coordination fees.  There will be a need for payors to fund an intervention, to do all of the work involved around care coordination, for example, identifying ahead of time their patients’ needs and having someone reach out to them.  Jill noted that Medicare has already moved in this direction and she anticipates the payors here will do the same.  She said that $4.3 million will come from the SIM grant for Practice Transformation.  
Dr. Lee spoke about the importance of identifying the needs of those with disabilities and meeting their needs with the triple aim.  Jill asked what they should be doing to identify the needs of those with disabilities.   He said at the least we should do is identify people with disabilities, otherwise how can you first examine.  Eileen added that would be useful in whatever form it takes.  She stated that we have been pushing for disability status as a demographic variable so that in any surveys done, this status should be captured and then we can look at comparing with what is on the scorecard.  Eileen explained that this past year, in doing BRFSS (Behavior Risk Factor Survey), they asked the original two questions and have added five of the six disability status questions.  Eileen noted that CDC is also doing this.  Eileen said that whatever data is collected through the SIM work, it would be greatly beneficial if that could be captured routinely.   Eileen spoke the new data standards established by DHHS, so any federally funded population survey completed need to include the complete set of demographic standards.  Dr. Lee added that would include the six questions from BRFSS.  Eileen will forward this information to Jill.  

Eileen spoke about the challenges being faced is that providers do not recognize that they are not completely accessible or that they are not culturally competent in terms of disabilities.  She asked, that if this population is established as a priority by the Health Department as an at-risk population, how would we ensure in this new model that we are setting that as a priority, delivering it and building that workforce, and not leaving it up to choice.  Comment was made that a standard needs to be in place and say that it is important that everyone who interacts with patients need to have this education.  Jill stated that there is an opportunity in the Workforce and Education Committee to incorporate this in functioning as a whole team.  Eileen commented that she thinks it comes back to risk stratification.  Eileen commented that if we can convey to providers and provide them the tools to make sure that they are communicating well, have accessible equipment and address barriers, that this population has the highest cost and worst patient outcomes; then change can be achieved.  Dr. Gallucci stated that it would be beneficial in having someone on these Committees whose agenda is to promote issues around health care for persons with disabilities.  He provided several examples of how this would be beneficial.  Eileen stated that whatever we can do to embed the work of the Health Equity Plan and these strategies into the SIM work on a system level.

Jill commented that as they develop a relearning curriculum for an existing workforce on the Workforce and Education Committee, to make sure that this is an element of that.  Eileen will send Jill the information regarding CDS’s RFI response.  Kyle asked if Eileen has staff who attend these Committee meetings.  Eileen stated that they have tried to cover the most of the Committees meetings.  Eileen thanked Jill for her presentation and said that we need to keep the conversation going.  

The Plan to Achieve Health Equity Presentations & Next Steps
Eileen spoke about a recent meeting with Debbie Gottschalk (DHSS Health Policy Advisor).  They reviewed the Health Equity Plan and looked at the elements that relate to policy changes for the Department.  A new policy memo is being created that would incorporate some of the policy from the Health Equity Plan which would guide inclusion, accessibility and participation of people with disabilities in the activities of the Department.  This would include inclusion language in contracts, representation of people with disabilities on planning, community, and advisory councils and guidance regarding providing accommodations in programs.  Eileen commented that this is a way to bundle many of the elements in the Plan.

Eileen also spoke about the issues of implementation and how to incorporate it into the policy memo and the establishment of an internal work group to facilitate that across Divisions.  She commented that this could be a way to systematically make changes.  She added that there could be a training element to this.  Dr. Gallucci asked if the work group would play a facilitating and monitoring role.  Eileen commented that it would be important to have the policy memo, but also need to have it enforced and monitored to be effective.  Eileen commented that Secretary Landgraf is really on board with this and suggested that we promote the Health Equity Plan by tying it into the 25th Anniversary Celebration of ADA in July.  Kyle added that there is a planning group in contact with Secretary Landgraf, but he did not think this has been mentioned.  He stated that there is a meeting at the end of the month and hoped that Eileen could attend and share.  He also said that Pat Maichle had conversation with Secretary Landgraf about a national organization in the employment context.  He expected an update at the meeting at the end of the month.  Kyle mentioned the bus wraps provided by DelDOT acknowledging the 25th ADA Anniversary.  Kyle spoke about a legacy bus tour, but does not think the logistics will work out.  Details on the celebration are still being worked out.  
Eileen spoke about the goals for the Health Equity Plan and hoped to report at the next Commission meeting.  Eileen referred to two handouts:  one lists the Goals and Objectives and one that groups by workgroups (Access, Data, DHSS System, EPID, IHP, T&TA), which can be used as a working document.   She recommended sending these sections to the specific workgroups.  She noted that there is some overlap and that some Objectives can be accomplished through the Policy Memo.  Chris asked if they could get the background information again.  Eileen stated that CDS staff could contact each of the workgroups and coordinate a meeting or conference call.  She commented that we need to review the people who participated in the workgroups and new people may be included.  She said that we need to decide on what to tackle this year and thereon and what we want to accomplish by January.  Comment was made about the difficulty in data collection, and if this could be incorporated with the Practice Transformation that Jill spoke about earlier, it would be very beneficial.  Eileen asked if this was a reasonable approach.  Kyle suggested that a meeting would be to happen at some point because some of this is complicated.  Eileen suggested that this Committee meeting could be utilized for this purpose.  Carol suggested that some items could be checked off.  Kyle commented that some of these could be aligned with the Center for Health Innovation.  There was some discussion about staying involved with the Center for Health Innovation’s Committees.                   
Meeting Schedule
Kyle spoke about the revised meeting schedule alternating meeting locations with CDS in Newark and the Felton-Farmington Room, DelDOT Administration Building in Dover, with the exception of the May 15, 2015 meeting being held at the Blue Hen Conference Room, Enterprise Park in Dover.  Kyle stated that Jo had sent a revised meeting schedule. 
OTHER BUSINESS

Karen spoke briefly about the Health Equity Workshop.  The primary goal of the workshop is to coordinate health equity throughout the state.  Small groups have gotten together to build a cohesive work group.  There will be panels looking at specific demographics, including people with disabilities.  The Workshop is by invitation only to keep it small and effective.                   

ANNOUNCEMENTS                    

Karen spoke about an LBGT Health Equity Task Force.  Several organizations are working on health disparities and improving health access, including Christiana Care and United Way.  Contact Karen if you are interested in becoming involved.  They are also looking at elder LBGT issues.  They will make resources available and create a website.  Karen will send information on this task force to Eileen and Sue.                           
ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 11:50 am.  The next meeting will be held on Friday, May 15, 2015, at the Blue Hen Conference Room/GSS, Enterprise Park, 100 Enterprise Place, Suite 4,
Dover, 10 am.  Dr. Lucy Luda will be presenting.  
Respectively submitted,

Jo Singles
Administrative Specialist
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